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During the current restrictions events are being considered on a two 
monthly basis.  
 
The AGM will be held on September 9th, and this year will be a 
closed meeting for Board members only with all correspondence 
done by post. 
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Editor’s Notes. 
 

Can I start by thanking everyone who has contributed to this 
edition of Steaming Ahead. The response from members for 
articles has been superb and made the job of putting together this 
magazine and the last one much easier than it sometimes can be. 
Please keep items coming in. As you will see the range is very 
wide, the content varied, with anything from a few lines to a few 
pages. It is always interesting to see what other members have 
been up to, especially during these somewhat unusual times, so 
don’t be shy about putting pen to paper or sending in photos for 
inclusion. Feel free to e-mail me at the address opposite to 
discuss any ideas. 
 
This month as well as the usual items, Chris Bassett continues 
with his “Tich”, Roger Addenbrooke tells us about Jim Balleny, to 
whom we owe a lot, and we find out what John Rous, David 
Osborne and Bill Hall have been up to, plus thoughts and updates 
from several other members. Keep the articles coming. We’ve had 
several recently describing how members got started in the hobby. 
How about a few more? 
 
We have been offered a small quantity of 00 gauge track, enough 
to make a double oval with sidings. Please contact me if 
interested. 
 
Finally, if anyone has a caption for this month’s cover picture 
please share it with us. 
 
       Tony Critchley. Editor.  
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Chairman’s Chunter for July 2020  
 
I am writing these notes in the penultimate (pun not intended!) 
week of July. We are now 4 months into the coronavirus pandemic 
and it would seem as if everything has changed but we are no 
further forward in getting back to normal. Shops and businesses 
are gradually re-opening but with a tome of new legislation from 
Boris to digest and a host of new restrictions to contend with, daily 
activities that in the past we would have regarded as normal are 
no longer particularly pleasant experiences. 
 
    
There is a bright spot however, and that is that we have been able 
to re-open Balleny Green albeit for members only and with only a 
bare minimum of facilities available. There have been a couple of 
issues where social distancing is not being observed, the most 
obvious of these being gatherings in the steaming bays where 
behaviour standards have seemed to diminish as each day wears 
on. We were hoping that members would be self-managing to 
keep apart but it seems as though regular reminders will continue 
to be needed. (See Martyun’s notes on page 11, Ed). An 
observation I did make was that everyone on the elevated track 
steaming bays seemed to be only using the bays under the 
canopy whilst the bays on the other side of the traverser were 
unused. Having plenty of room around you whilst steaming up is 
an important consideration, particularly if you are requiring the 
services of a boiler inspector. However, it is pleasing to see that 
so many members are now running their engines each week 
unhindered by the tracks being required for event usage. 
 
 
Events and meetings at Balleny Green continue to be cancelled 
on a rolling 2-3 month  period ahead and this will have to continue 
for as long as the restrictions present insurmountable barriers to 
hosting events. Many of the events we do each year require 
planning and tasks carried out many months ahead, in particular 
Bonfire Night and the Santa events. Your board have deferred 
decisions on whether these two events will go ahead this year to 



 Page 5 

our September board meeting – we can’t leave it any later than 
that. An important input to this decision is for us to find out how 
you, our members feel about your involvement this year. Do you 
think we should go ahead if restrictions allow or would you prefer 
that we cancelled these two events for this year? If we did run 
either of these events it would probably be the case that we would 
have to run them with significantly reduced numbers, possibly to 
the point where they were no longer financially viable. Both these 
events require a lot of members to participate if they are to run 
safely and effectively. Please do let us know your thoughts – you 
can either speak to any of the board members, write to our 
secretary or even send a carrier pigeon if you prefer.  
 
 
As you will know, this years AGM has been deferred due to the 
impracticability and undesirability of getting a large number of 
people together whilst complying with the pandemic regulations. 
Therefore, in common with many other limited companies  
needing to hold an AGM around now, we have decided that this 
year’s meeting will be a closed one which will only be attended by 
the directors. Any member attempting to attend the meeting will be 
refused entry. This meeting will take place on 9th September. 
Arrangements have been put in place for you to receive copies of 
the reports and accounts and you will also receive a proxy form 
and voting form which you will be able to complete and return thus 
enabling you to vote on the required resolutions. 
 
 
How have you been getting on in your workshops recently? 
Please keep your reports and articles coming in to Tony so he can 
publish them in Steaming Ahead. I must compliment Tony on the 
June/July edition which was a very good read, and of course 
yourselves too for submitting the articles. 
 
Keep making the swarf! 
Peter McMillan (Chairman) 
24th  July 2020 
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I decided to build a garden railway approximately 17 years ago 
after I had finished constructing my 00 gauge model railway in an 
extension to our house above the double garage. After laying the 
5” gauge track which I purchased from Maxitrak, I obtained one of 
their ready to run steam locos, an 0 4 0 Hunslett named “Jack.” 
For the first two years that I owned the loco I took it to Maxitrak at 
Staplehurst in Kent to have it steam tested. 
 
It was during such a visit that the owner, Andy Probin,suggested 
that I could save myself a long journey if I could join a model 
engineering society. He pointed me in the 
direction of Sutton Coldfield MES. On joining 
the Society, I decided have a go at model 
engineering. I obtained a lathe and milling 
machine and soon started to learn the skills 
required to produce the many models which I 
have built over the past 15 years or so I had 
always enjoyed model making but had not 
tried model engineering. I owe much to the 
help which Mike Brophy has given me over 
the years. 

 
  
 
 
Getting back to my garden railway I have 
constructed a station, an engine shed and a 
foot bridge to add interest to the project. I 
must admit, however, that the railway is not 
used as often as it was when our grand 
children were growing up. 
 
 
 
 

How I got started by Dave Osborne 
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The attached photographs illustrate the 
engine shed, the foot bridge and the 
station building which is generally used 
to house some of my models together 
with associated tools and equipment. 
 
DAVID OSBORNE. 

 

 

++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 

 
 
It's now twelve months since I was first introduced to the society, 
and I've found it very interesting with numerous and varied skills, 
from gardening, carpentry plumbing, electrical, engineering, first 
aid and even catering and it goes on and on, and if there's 
anything you want to know just ask and someone will help you, or 
put you on the right track to find out.   
There are many members that I have not yet met, but the ones I 
have met are very friendly and helpful and quite willing to show 
me and explain what to do and how things work, I may not 
become skilled at any of the trades but hopefully I will learn 
enough to be helpful. Most trades need years of experience to 
become skilled and you can't do that over night.  
During my short time here at SCMES I've driven the tractor/mower 
and the motorized barrow, worked on the gravel pads, helped with 
hedge cutting and tree lopping and on going leaf clearing, cleaned 
the mud out of the tracks on the crossing where cars are 
constantly going across it, and I'm now starting to look for other 
jobs that might require attention as I walk round the site. 
One of the jobs that's required to be done before trains start 
running is to walk the track, and I've got into the habit of making it 
my first job every time I go, to walk the low level track, even on 

One year on by John Genders 
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maintenance days so that if a train is taken out on a maintenance 
day for testing, then the track has already been walked. One day 
when I was clearing leaves from the track, I came across a 
sleeper that had split from one end to the other, where all the 
screws go through to hold the track secure, I reported immediately 
to  Martyn Scott the Safety Officer, and he had it repaired before 
the next steam up day. There are all sorts of things to look out for :
- Branches or other obstacles on the track, loose screws or fish 
plates and gravel or any other bits stuck in the points. Although it 
only seems a trivial job it is an important one toprevent 
derailments.  
I can now drive petrol and electric powered engines, but NOT with 
passengers other than club members, until I've passed my test 
which I hope to do at some stage, so that's something I'm looking 
forward to. I don't think I will be experienced enough to pass my 
test on steam engines, with  steam pressures, water levels and 
more controls and the fire to keep stoked up, but who knows, 
under the right instructor, we'll wait and see.  
On Sunday the 8th March which was a lovely sunny day, I 
watched with interest as Mark and Phil lit the fire and got steam up 
on L & B, which has now been named REA. Once they had got 
steam up, three carriages plus a guards van was attached, and I 
was privileged to be the first guard of the day, and so set off to the 
station, where we picked up passengers for the first run of the 
day.  
After numerous circuits of the track and having had lunch, it was 
out and off again, after a couple of runs around the track again we 
pulled into the station, and whilst I watched the fire being stoked 
up and the water tank being topped up, I was both astounded and 
thrilled when Mark asked me if I wanted to drive the engine, I was 
a bit apprehensive but Mark said “Go on, have a go you'll be 
alright, I'll sit right behind you and tell you what to do.” After some 
instruction on the controls and to keep an eye on the gauges and 
the fire, we set off and did a couple of circuits of the track and 
back to the station.  
 I never thought I would have the privilege of driving a steam train 
especially as  REA  is a brand new built engine, I thought only 
experienced drivers would be allowed to drive it, So many thanks 
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very much Mark for giving me a day to remember.  
Well our club has come to an abrupt halt due to this terrible covid 
19 disease, but I know some members will still be doing work at 
home, and some members of the board of directors will be still be 
still doing certain work that has to be done to keep the club ticking 
over, and keeping the rest of the members up to date on any 
changes in the situation, so THANK YOU for still doing work to 
keep the society going.  
So all that remains is to wish you all well, and stay safe as we  
slowly return to Little Hay again.  
                                                                                                           
Regards, John Genders��
�
��������������������������������������������������� ���������
 
 
 
 

During my time at home I decided I 
would try to design a Lego class 14 
diesel engine that would work on 
standard Lego track. I downloaded a 
software called Lego Digital Designer 
(LDD) and got to work.  
 

 
As there would be quite a tight 
space for a motor and battery 
pack I decided to incorporate 
those parts with the main 
chassis of the loco. Then I had 
to try and work out how 
everything else would fall into 
place!  
 
Once I had finished designing the model I recoloured it to the BR 
Blue livery and did a 3D render to see what it would look like.  
After seeing the render I thought it would be really nice to buy all 

What I’ve been doing, by Sam Burrows 
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the bricks and build it myself. All the 
parts arrived over a two week period 
and after 4 hours of building it was 
complete! 
 
It runs perfectly and makes quite a 
nice display model. 
 
Hope you are all well. 
        Sam Burrows 
 
=========================================== 
 
 

 

Many years ago whilst at work 
I collected badges off old 
machines when they were 
scrapped.  
When I retired and the 
company closed down I asked 
if I could have the clocking in 
clock and card racks for my 
personal collection.  I also 
acquired the other items over 
many years. 

 
Whilst on lockdown I thought, amongst other projects that I had on 
my list, that I would put this collection together at 
long last in my garage.   
Many older members will remember the Company 
names on the plaques. 
So when I am working in my garage I can look at 
this collection and go down memory lane.  Some 
good memories, some not so good. 
 
     John Rous 

WHAT I HAVE BEEN UP TO DURING LOCKDOWN 
By John Rous 
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Focus on Safety – July 2020 
 
After much debate the board opened up the site from 2nd June so 
that the members could enjoy the facilities. However, It is 
incumbent on the board to ensure that we operate the site in a 
safe manner, and to ensure the safety of all members, we 
produced a temporary set of rules which were circulated to all our 
members. 
 

FOR THE SAFETY OF ALL WE MUST KEEP  
2 metres APART. 

 
These rules are displayed around the site and on the website. Our 
3 main area’s of concern are. 
 

The Clubhouse 
The clubhouse is open for the toilets and key safe access only. 

The kitchen is closed until further notice. 
The system for the clubhouse is one in one out and there is a 

sign on entry that should be used to advise if the toilets/
clubhouse is occupied. 

 
The Steaming Bay 
It is very easy for members to go and talk to other members in 

this area and forget about social distancing. This is an area 
of concern that people must maintain 2m distance. 

 
The Workshop. 
As we have no distancing counter measures and this is an 

enclosed space, it is difficult to maintain 2m spacing. Also it 
is impossible to sanitise the area, we decided to have a 
system of one in and one out so members can collect 
equipment to be used outside without being in close 
contact with others. No project work or machines to be 
used. Unfortunately this is an area where we have seen 
members congregate and is an area of concern. 
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The board is very concerned with this situation and if continues, 
there will be no doubt that we will close the workshop or in fact the 
whole site. 
 
We want our members to come and enjoy the facilities and be 
safe. Members must use their common sense in these different 
times. For example, if it is raining members must not congregate 
under the clubhouse canopy or the steaming bay canopy or 
workshop as it is impossible to maintain social distancing. 
They should either use an umbrella and stand outside or sit in 
their vehicles until the rain stops. 
 
The spread of the disease can also be attributed by touching 
surfaces. There are many touch points that exist on site and it 
would be impossible to sanitise every surface after each member 
has had contact. To reduce this risk hand sanitisers will be 
available in 4 locations. 
   The main gate The steaming Bay     The workshop 

On entry to the clubhouse by the toilets. 
 

Please use the sanitiser regularly if you have been touching any 
surface. ie the gate, the level crossing gate, operating buttons, off-
loading stations, turntable, watering cans, driving trucks etc etc. 
 
GOING FORWARD 
The next debate will be about what we can do to open the site up 
more. Any suggestions please talk or write to me or alternatively 
any board member. 
The temporary rules are more suited for the summer months when 
it is warm and reasonably dry and we can sit outside. What is 
going to happen during the winter? 
 

Please use a lot of common sense, apply the social 
distancing rules and partake in regular hand saniti sing. 

 
Thank you all for helping to minimise the potential to spread the 
disease. 
      Martyn Scott, Safety Officer 
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Jim Balleny joined the Society 
in March 1975, very shortly 
before he passed away. 
 
In his will he left the Society 
four of his models and the 
residue of his estate. The  
legacy provided the funds for 
the Society to purchase a 
piece of land, which has been 
named Balleny Green after 
our benefactor. 
 
‘THE EARL’ a 3½”g working replica of the 2’6” narrow gauge 
Welshpool & Llanfair Caereinion Railways loco No1 ‘THE EARL’   
An article on page 26 gives the history of the Loco No 1 and the 
working replica.  
 
‘MAID MARION’ a 3½” g LBSC’s designed TICH 0-4-0 side tank 
loco.  
This loco appears on the dust cover of the book: Simple Model 
Locomotive Building – Introducing LBSC’s TICH. 
At the West Midlands Federation Cup Competition held at the 
B’ham track at Campbell Green in August 1953, the loco was 
runner up for The Campbell Cup. 
The loco made a quest appearance at the LBSC Memorial Bowl or 
‘Curly Bowl’ competition held at Balleny Green on 7th September 
2008. 
 
Stuart Turner No 9 horizontal stationary engine with governor. 
 
3½” g chassis of GWR 4-2-2 Dean Single ‘Lorna Doone’ he was 
building, to Works Drawings, with a Dougie Webster, when Dougie 
died, Jim stopped working on the model.  

Jim Balleny 
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The unfinished model was presented to the Birmingham Society of 
Model Engineers, where Jim had been a member for many years, 
and after some time on discrete display, was taken on and 
completed by one of their members, the completed loco being 
called ‘EMLYN’ No 3041.  
 
Jim Balleny had joined the Birmingham Society of Model 
Engineers in 1947. His standards were very high and this was 
reflected in his own work which was quite meticulous. 
 Of all his models, his masterpiece was ‘THE EARL’. 
Jim devoted much attention to restoration of several old models of 
the stationary engine variety, some of which could rank as historic 
and fully justifying his high quality of workmanship.  
His interests extended into the fields of electronics, photography 
and horology, in later years he found an interest in 00 and 009 
railway modelling. 
 
       Roger Addenbrooke. 
 
(The help given by Tony Critchley and Bill Hall in preparing this article is acknowledged)  
 
———————————————————————————————————————————— 
———————————————————————————————————————————— 

 

 

Following on from part two I was 
pondering on what size rivets to use on 
the cab, after having a chat with Martyn 
Cozens and asking him if he would help 
me, things started moved on at a pace. 
The following Tuesday Martyn and 
myself got together and made a start, 
but firstly a discussion on what I wanted 
to aim for and what I wanted the engine 
and tender to look like. I had to decide 
on what size rivets, to settle this resulted in a quick look on Reeves 
website (a mortgage was taken out at this stage) which resulted on 
settling with 1/16th ������� ����	
�� ��� �
���
�� 
������ ��� 	��
� �������

LBSC 3 ½ inch gauge Tich build 
Part 3 by Chris Bassett  
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Martyn was adamant that I needed to make a jig to evenly space the 
rivet holes. So while he busied himself making sure my cab sides were 
square, I went to rummage through the scrap bin. It was my lucky day, I 
found a solid piece of brass with a load of holes in that were evening 
spaced out, Martyn measured the holes up and instantly said “You 
jammy person (or words to that effect) they’re exactly 1/16th holes”. The 
piece of brass I had found just needed a datum edge to be milled out at 
the back so once the cab sheet was against it would set the holes the 
right distance from the edge, this was duly modified. The next day at the 
club things started off rapidly with the new jig in hand, pre ordered rivets 
and drills had also arrived. If I broke a drill bit they were mine to replace. 
We got cracking, first job was to cut pieces of ¼ by ¼ brass angle for the 
cab sides, with this done we tried out the new jig on a scrap piece first 
with good results, we then went ahead and drilled out all the holes on 
the cab sides. Riveting next, I honestly felt Martyn was a little frightened 
as I had the hammer in my hand while he held the brass on the rivet set 
(I didn’t hit him once your honour!) Both sides were successfully riveted 
up, I have got to say I’m pleased I decided to rivet them as they look so 
nice, as you can see from the photo’s. However this wasn’t without 
problems as the drill bits I bought were slightly undersize but thankfully 
we worked around that. The next stage was the front of the cab, I made 
this originally however my skills were not up to muster and the radius 
over the firebox was way out, so this is where Martyn came in to his own 
by showing me how to do this properly by using dividers and ruler. This 
led me to cutting out the radius for the front of the cab to sit over the 
firebox, (did I mention that this was also the only piece of brass I had 
left, so it had to be right.) With this cut out and filed to shape it sat nicely 
around the boiler the next stage was to drill the rivet holes. I then 
needed to think about the patio windows (spectacles to you). I wanted 
them bolted on whereas Martyn thought machined rings were best, so 
they sat flush on the inside of the cab, after much arm bending, cursing, 
fag smoking and hissy fitting (by me) and tea drunk, Martyn did a 
drawing for the rings which was handed over to Dave Moseley together 
with some brass bar. Dave turned these up and I have to say he did a 
cracking job on them, thanks Dave! While this was going on the holes 
were cut out for the spectacle windows to fit in. This caused a bit of 
trouble as originally we was going to use a cone drill, however the club 
didn’t poses one the right size so we ended up chain drilling the holes 
and filing to size. With this done attention was turned to the cab roof 
after measuring this out and cutting it to size we again did the same as 
with the cab sides with using the jig and drilling, I then needed to think 
how to attach the roof to the cab itself. How do you bend brass angle 
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without kinking it? After a discussion with Steve Hodgetts who 
suggested it was heated up and then bent, he offered to do it for us in 
his workshop and have it ready the following week. So in the mean time 
attention turned to the tender, remember back in part one how I settled 
on a design for the cab? Well the same engine I liked the cab design for 
I also liked the tender! My idea is to have the tender tank the full length 
of the frames with space at the front to mount fittings on the soleplate of 
the tender for easy excess i.e. water control valve by-pass valve etc, 
With this in mind I measured up two lengths of 18 gauge brass the 
length and height required. With this done the same build principles 
were used as the cab regarding rivets and brass angle (I’m so glad I 
found that piece of brass bar to make the drilling jig). The following week 
Steve presented me with a nicely bent piece of brass angle for the cab 
roof, a great job he did too, it was almost spot on and only needed a 
tweak for a perfect fit, thanks Steve. Sam Burrows arrived with my new 
nameplates, the name I chose for Tich was my Nan’s name which is Iris, 
for without her bringing me up while my Mum was busy with my two 
brothers, I wouldn’t be the person I am today, so with that said I chose 
the name Iris as a mark of respect for the person I dearly owe a great 
deal to! The name plates were measured up marked out and had their 
attaching holes drilled on the plates and the cab and were bolted on. 
Thanks Sam they’re spot on. Our attention then turned to fitting the cab 
roof, because of the radius the rivet holes had to be carefully marked 
out, the brass angle was clamped to the roof I used engineers clamps, I 
could then drill the holes through the roof and angle together. This was 
done a few holes at a time with one out of 3 holes riveted up so the 
angle didn’t move and so I could move the clamps as I went along which 
turned out to be the easy option. 
As you can see in the following photo IRIS is coming along very well, 
this was until the unfortunate 
world crisis Corvid 19, which has 
caused so many problems around 
the world, however this hasn’t 
stopped progress with the Tich 
build.In part 4 you can all see 
what happens when you have a 
workshop at home to work in with 
very limited tools and what you 
can do during a crisis. 
Thanks everyone and stay safe !! 
Chris Bassett   
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This Signalling was installed early Feb 2020. The Idea came about when 
members showed concerns that Trains had set off without the Station Masters 
permission on event days. This often led to confusion when trying to release 
Trains from the Station. Now we have 3 Signals for the 3 Platforms installed on 
the foot bridge at the end of the station.  
Signals are marked up from the Left to right Platform 1, P1. P2 and P3. There 
are two ways to operate these signals. Either by push buttons and LED 
indication mounted on Station B box STB or by the Station Master with a 
remote control. 

There are two states of operation.  
OFF State. NO Station Master Control  
This is on a normal general steam up day when there is no requirement for a 
Station Master. In this state there should be no need to press any buttons to 
activate the signals. The signal works automatically. Only the centre P2 signal 
is in operation or lit up. P2 is left at Yellow, so proceed with caution. P2 signal 
goes to Red when a train leaving the station triggers the detector by the green 
shed. The P2 signal is linked to S01 signal just by the tunnel. P2 only resets 
back to Yellow once S01 has returned from Red back to Yellow.  
 
ON State. Station Master Control e.g. event days.  
This is when we have a Station Master to control the release of trains from the 
Station Area. All three of the Platform signals will be set to Red. The Station 
Master will decide who can leave the station by controlling these signals. Once 
Train and crew are ready to depart. The Station Master can set either P1, P2 or 
P3. The Px signal will change to Yellow so proceed with caution. Px signal goes 
to Red when a train leaving the station triggers the detector by the green shed. 
The Station Master cannot set up another route until the signal S01 has 
cleared. S01 signal has repeater LED’s on STB box and the remote control. 

Station Signalling 2020 
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The route setting can be set by either of the following two methods. 
One, The handheld transmitter.  
Two, on STB box near the end of the platform.  

Should the Station master set up a route and the train does not start. He can 
reset the system back to Red then select another route. Please note a reset 
takes two seconds before a new route can be selected. 
 
How to change between the ON and OFF state 
ON = Press buttons P1 & P2 & P3,  This also acts as a reset all to Red  
OFF = Press buttons P1 & P3 Once event has finished back to single signal 
only 
 
Interlocking Signals 
When in Station Master Control. A route cannot be set if S01 is Red. The 
platform signals are interlocked with the original system to maintain a safe 
operation. 
 
Please leave this in the off state 
Just before the lockdown. We managed to use this system for the first time at a 
birthday Party. The system uses a new track sensor which was made and 
installed by Martyn Scott. This new track sensor is under testing and 
consideration for the use all around the track. 

     Clive Burrows.  

++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 

 

Photo one, some of my wagons at Lanelly rally last year. always a 
splendid day weekend. Delivery from steaming bays to mainline 
elevated track. They are to be coupled behind our class 3 Seven 
wreck it police livery bracket plus well waggon plus boiler waggon 
on riding truck and our bolster waggon. Located in Pembury park, 
a former munition centre. Still 
a standard gauge and narrow 
gauge diamond cross visible 
in car park. Most of my 
private owner waggons are 
for Nestle based and several 
parts built are in the 
workshop Q.  

What I’ve been doing, by Bill Hall 



 Page 19 

Photos 2 and 3 are of the wagon driving 
truck. This is multi purpose having a cradle 
for boiler barrels to rest in. Its screw holes 
are visible if you look carefully among the 
rivets. Very useful as I have had boiler out 
of frames 14 times so far for getting things 
right on inside valve gear and for boiler 
tests cosmetic floor is scribed thin ply coloured with school powder 
paint. This lifts off revealing structural quality ply. On this can be 
screwed stirrups for elevated track and padded seat A  GWR 

container drops into 
the well for a raised 
padded seat option 
on either ground 
level or raised track. 
A drop in foot board 
is also added for 
ground level. The 

container acts as a toolbox and has a display lid option. Prototype 
wagon is actually a MACAW G, figure 148 in JH Russell. “A 
pictorial record of Great Western waggons.” Made edge plates 
myself some years ago. 
 
Photos four and five are wood turning. I have 
made 39 Masonic firing gavels from carefully 
selected firewood destined for our store, all part 
of lockdown tidy up. Several are made of two 

parts using not quite big 
enough left-over pieces and a 
broom handle. An Oak strip 
kitchen work top also became 
available. Yacht varnish finish. 
Enormous volume of shavings resulted so 
neighbour now has some very happy chickens.  
 
 

Other photos are taken on the one tree railway in Monmouth. One 
of the photos is a GPO all collection box. It is actually a door from 



 Page 20 

the workshop for 
giving for delivering 
locos to steaming 
bays which are still 
to be constructed. 
Maida floorboards 
with beating edges. 
All painting and 

sign writing done while waiting for Gina doing 
her hair Et cetera. Prototype is from a village alongside Hagley. It 
has its own unique GPO identification number and a bilingual 
collection information next collection Monday the 30th of February 

      Bill Hall 

=========================================== 
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What’s Brian been doing? 
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When we moved to Monmouth in 2005, my lovely husband measured 
every bit of land and built a railway which ran right round the bungalow.  
A bit difficult driving the car out as it was parked on the inner part of the 
track.  But that was overcome which I will tell you about one day.  My 
husband eventually designed and built us a dining room as previously 
we always ate in the kitchen.  If friends came to dinner, we had to re-
assemble the dining table that we kept in the shed down the garden and 
bring up four dining chairs for them to 
sit on. 
Willliam spent hours with the track 
and his trains and neighbours and 
friends over the years.  It kept us both 
sane and he loved it.  Of course we 
haven't been able to do any train days 
because of the Lock Down, so William 
decided that it was time for a 
complete overhaul of places which 
needed attention.  The mineral finish 
roofing felt on the sixteen span 
viaduct had passed its prime and 
needed replacing and of course the 
wooden parts had seen better days.  Weeks and days removing screws 
and track panels.  Huge lengths of wood measured and cut. The 
sleepers to be replaced with nylon ones which were cut to size.  This 
causes a lot of black nylon type dust as you can imagine.  It was great 
when the weather was warm.  Perfect for the job.  But then it started the 
raining period and in a moment of weakness,  I took pity on him and said 
he could work inside the dining room.  Little did I know what then 
happened. I went to collect some paint from the shop and when I got 
back, as you can see from the photograph, he had brought in some 
track pieces which were placed on the dining table and he had started to 
replace the sleepers which were covered in moss and filth.  There was 
muck everywhere and he was as happy as a sand boy.  When you have 
been shut up for three months, “Happy” is something to be treasured.  
“Yes of course you can carry on.  It has to be done, and would you like 
another cup of tea? 
Well he does do the ironing so who am I to say “No you can't do that in 
the dining room? 
       Jeana Hall. 

What else Bill has been doing, by Jeana Hall 
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I was aware of the LHMR from occasional visits having spotted it 
one day and came along and met Chairman Peter who very kindly 
showed me around and explained how it all worked which put one 
very big piece of the jigsaw in place.  
 
It now remained to source the loco. I had seen and been very 
taken with the Small Prairie 45xx but when I went online they 
appeared to have sold out and my attention then turned to the 
4MT standard tank engine they were offering. I made an 
appointment to go and visit their showroom near Daventry. As we 
were looking around Anne spotted a 45xx in a display case and 

commented how much she liked it and I 
explained they were sold out and just at 
that moment John of Silvercrest arrived to 
say they had one of the build left in GWR 
colours. This was great news as it meant I 
could take almost immediate delivery. 
 
The deal was duly completed and deposit 

paid and about three weeks later a very large and heavy packing 
case was wheeled into my garage. I managed to get one of my 
neighbours to help me lift the now unpacked loco onto the piece of 
track I had fixed to the top of a hydraulic lifting table. I just looked 
at it totally mesmerised, first of all not quite believing my 60 year 
old dream had come true, and then wondering what the hell do I 
do with this now. So I started to prod and poke and fiddle and 
within a matter of very few minutes had managed to drop the cap 
of one of the side tanks into said tank. Of course the cap was 
made of non ferrous metal so my extending magnet was no use 
and it was only after an hour of trying many approaches and 
cursing my own stupidity that I attached some blu tak to the end of 
my telescopic magnet and somehow got it out. 
 
I had bought a number of additional items , riding truck, tools , oil, 

My 60 Year Old Dream 
By Bob Whitaker, Part 2 
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coal (don’t worry if you buy too much its already 5 million years old 
and it will keep said the eager salesman) and I also bought a set 
of rollers so I could get some experience in in the privacy of my 
own home. (Everybody at Little Hay seemed so knowledgeable 
and experienced!) 
I have to say at this point that I think Silvercrest sell very good 
models and I have been very pleased with mine but there was 
very little supporting documentation and the only real help for a 
total novice such as myself was a DVD tutorial shot on a fairly low 
res. camera which I watched over and over. I printed off a 
photograph of the cab controls which I labelled up ready for quick 
reference on my first steaming. 
The great day dawned and a good friend of mine who loves all 
machines and cars in particular came to lend moral support. I filled 
the tanks with water diligently gathered by Anne from the 
condenser in the tumble dryer. I then spent what seemed like an 
age filling the boiler using the handpump. I 
am now very grateful to John Cope for his 
tip of using a large garden sprayer pump 
and a pipe on the boiler blow down pipe to 
fill the boiler much more quickly. 
 
I laid a fire as described on the video, 
checked ALL valves were closed which 
seemed the sensible thing to do, lit the fire, put the battery 
powered blower in the chimney and waited. After a while the 
gauge started to show a little pressure so I removed the battery 
blower and turned on what I believed to be the steam blower. 
Nothing happened and I quickly discovered the instructional video 
had mixed up the steam blower valve and the steam feed to the 
injector. 
After a while we had the safety valve lifting so I gently opened the 
regulator and very gently the wheels started turning. To say I was 
delighted would be an understatement. My eye was glued to the 
sight glass as I was and still am paranoid about the boiler water 
level. I couldn’t quite believe what I was seeing as the level was 
rising not falling, slight panic started and then just as the boiler 
was very nearly full I realised the one valve I should have left open 
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was the bypass for the axle pump. I closed the regulator and 
opened the valve. 
I waited and sure enough the water level stopped climbing. 
Mistake number two was not draining off some of the water before 
opening the regulator. This created a shower of hot water and oil 
that went all over my car but more importantly over my daughter’s 
brand new Audi. 
Test run one was not an unqualified success but I was happy. 
Two more training missions were carried out on my front drive with 
a greater level of success although my neighbour shot out of his 
house when he heard the whistle blowing. 
The next step then was to get certified prior to a proper running. 

Again with great kindness chairman Peter made 
up a special metric adaptor to fit into the safety 
valve to conduct the hydraulic test. 
Having passed all its mandatory tests it was time 
to put the riding truck on the high level along with 
the loco and try it all for real. 
I made a good 15 feet of progress when I ground 
to a complete halt when the running boards of the 
riding truck encountered the decking alongside the 
loading bay. 
We then swapped my riding truck for a one at the 
club and I was finally able to complete several 

laps of the high level track during which the hardest task was 
keeping a stupid grin off my face. 
So here we are now two years on and all temporarily derailed by 
Covid 19.  
Looking back on those two years I can honestly say I was warmly 
welcomed by everyone I met. Too many people to name have 
given me assistance and encouragement and advice which has 
been greatly appreciated. I thoroughly enjoy my days at the Club 
and the company of you all and look forward to getting back there, 
getting my hands dirty with whatever needs to be done and 
enjoying very many more years of learning the ways of Little Hay. 
 
     Bob Whitaker. 
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During this period of lockdown I found myself watching more YouTube 
than TV!  
One video caught my attention by Blondihacks, making low profile side 
clamps for her milling machine table allowing full coverage milling over 
the job as there are no holding down clamps used. 
 
She made 3 pairs, I made 2 pairs from 2” X ½“ section and around 1” 

wide. Mine differ as I milled a tenon -100 thou 
deep to fit the T slot giving a jaw height if -400 
(10mm),  5/16” caps screws to hold them down to 
the table and M4 to lock the job in place. 
 
I Suspect the job width between the jaws needs 
to be a good fit with 
packing as the M4 

screw do not allow much movement. I do not 
envisage taking massive heavy milling cuts. 
End stops will be employed as well. 
 
If any one would like to see them let me know. 

       Steve Hodgetts. 

———————————————————————–—
   Overheard at Balleny Green. 

“We’re not going to Hawaii this year because of the Corona Virus. Usually we 
don’t go because we can’t afford it.” 

*** 

“An airline pilot friend of mine was put in furlough at the start of the current 
lockdown. To occupy his time, and to make some pocket money, he did some 
interior decorating for friends and immediate neighbours. Being curious as to 
the standard of his handiwork, I asked one homeowner how he got on. The 
answer was, “Well he made a right mess of the lounge, but the landing was top 
rate!” 

 

LOW PROFILE SIDE CLAMPS FOR THE MILLING 
 MACHINE. By Steve Hodgetts 
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On display in the clubhouse is a 
3½”g working replica of the ‘THE 
EARL’, a 2’6” narrow gauge  0-6-0T 
loco on the Welshpool & Llanfair 
Caereinion railway. (W & LLR) 
 
 
 
History of the loco on W & LL Railway 
The original loco was built in Sept. 1902 by Beyer Peacock & Co. 
Ltd, Gorton Foundry, Manchester, Works No 3496 and delivered 
to the railway as loco No 1 ‘THE EARL’, in honour of the Earl of 
Powis. 
 
The loco ran from when the line opened on 4th April 1903 with the 
Cambrian Railway working the line for the W & LLR. In 1922 the 
Cambrian Railway was merged into the GWR and they absorbed 
the W & LLR in 1923. 
The GWR renumbered the loco 822 with number plates being 
fitted to the side tanks, in place of the ‘THE EARL’ name plates, 
which were moved to the cab sides. In 1930 the loco was rebuilt at 
Swindon works with a new boiler, chimney, top feed water clacks 
and safety valves.     
The loco was still running when the line closed on 3rd November 
1956 and put into store at Oswestry.  
 
The loco was sold by BR from their running stock to John Wilkins 
of ‘Service Washing Machines’ (Wilkins & Mitchell Ltd) and 
Fairbourne Railway fame. Following overhaul at Oswestry Works, 
the loco returned in full working order to Llanfair Caereinion on the 
18th July 1961 to commence work with the Preservation Company. 
The loco worked the line until being withdraw from service in 2018 

       Jim Balleny’s locos. 
     ‘THE EARL’ 
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for a major overhaul at the Vale of Rheidol Railway. 
  
History of the model.   
Jim Balleny built the model as a working replica of the pre 1923 
loco. Beyer Peacock Ltd. kindly supplying a photostat of the 
general arrangement drawing. He first intended it to be a purely 
working model, but soon realised that many of the minor details 
were essential to preserve the character, hence taking about 3 
years to build. He ran it on the Birmingham Society tracks at 
Campbell Green, later at Illshaw Heath and possibly our track at 
Lea Marston. 
 
A photo on the wall in the clubhouse shows Jim driving his loco 
(location of track not known) (see page 13, Ed.) 

 
‘THE EARL’ was entered by Jim into 
the Competition section of the 1961 
Model Engineering Exhibition and 
was awarded The Championship 
Cup, a silver medal and the J. N. 
Maskelyn Memorial Trophy for 
fidelity to prototype. 
  
Jim wrote an article about building 

‘THE EARL’ which was published in the Model Engineer dated 
11th January 1962 Vol. 126 Issue 3157. 
 
‘THE EARL’ came into the Society’s ownership in 1975 following 
Jim’s death. 
  
For many years ‘THE EARL’ was at ‘The Narrow Gauge Railway 
Museum’ at Tywyn on loan display, arranged and monitored by 
Dick Pearce who was a regular footplate crew on the  
Tal-y-llyn Railway 
 
‘THE EARL’ having been at Tywyn on display for many years and 
then in storage, the boiler certificates had expired. In 1997, 
following work by Peter Mc Millan and Mark Bradley, it passed 
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hydraulic and steam tests and ran on the raised level track at 
Balleny Green ready for the Society’s 50th Anniversary in 1998.  
 
‘THE EARL’ went to Llanfair Caereinion in 2003 for display as part 
of the W & LLR’s 100 years celebration and was duly returned to 
the Society later that year. 
 
In 2012 Mark Dale and Brian Clarke refurbished the model, 
passed hydraulic and steam tests and ran on the raised level track 
several times that year. In 2017 the model had hydraulic and 
steam tests and Mark Dale ran it again following the failure of 
another loco at one of the birthday parties. 
   
It was decided, with Mark’s agreement (as custodian of the model) 
that it should not remain hidden away in its travelling box, but be 
put on display in the clubhouse as another part of the society’s 
history. 

 
Roger Addenbrooke 
  
(The help given by Pete Mc., Mark Dale, Mark 
Bradley, Grenville Harvey, Bill Hall and Hugh Sykes 
in preparing this article is acknowledged) 
 
 
 
 

+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
 

 
The design of the SCMES 2021 calendars is well under way and hopefully will 
be complete in the next few weeks. They are priced at £8 each. 
 
If you're looking for a Christmas present for your relatives or friends why not 
give them an SCMES calendar! 
 
I'm now taking orders for the calendars and they can be ordered from me at the 
Society or email me at  johnegenders@gmail.com and a deposit would be 
appreciated. 
To prevent waste the calendars will be made to order, so it would be helpful if 
orders were made as soon as possible, so as not to have a last minute rush or 
to avoid disappointment if they are for Christmas presents. 
 
                                                    Regards  John Genders . 

2021 Calendars. 


